ROBERT MEZA 1700 WEST WASHINGTON, SUITE H PHOENIX, ARIZONA 85007-2844 CAPITOL PHONE: (602) 926-3425 TOLL FREE: 1-800-352-8404 rmeza@azleg.gov

COMMITTEES: COMMERCE TECHNOLOGY FEDERAL RELATIONS

DISTRICT 30

## Arizona House of Representatives Phoenix, Arizona 85007

April 15, 2021

The Honorable Mark Brnovich Attorney General of Arizona 2005 No. Central Ave. Phoenix, Arizona 85004

Re: Whether the Governor's Action to Opt Out of a Federal Requirement that Physicians Supervise CRNAs was Valid Under Arizona Law

#### Dear Attorney General Brnovich:

As a member of the House of Representatives representing Arizona legislative District 30 I write this letter to request that your office respond to certain questions regarding a letter from Governor Ducey to the Center for Medicaid Services ("CMS") purporting to "opt out" of a CMS rule requiring physician supervision of certified registered nurse anesthetists ("CRNAs").

My three questions are as follows:

- 1) Whether a brief, undocumented discussion with the Executive Director (ED) of the
  - a. Arizona Medical Board constitutes a "consultation" with the Board itself, and whether the ED of a licensing Board has the authority to act on behalf of the Board when neither the Board as a whole nor any of its members are even informed of the issue.
- 2) Whether the March 23 Opt Out Letter is "consistent with state law."
- 3) Whether the Opt Out Letter modifies any aspect of existing Arizona law with regard to he scope of practice of CRNAs, and if any such unilateral modification is permitted under state law.

#### Background.

This request arises out of a letter dated March 23, 2020, from Governor Ducey to CMS (the "Opt Out Letter," see attached Exhibit A). Written in the early stages of the COVID-19 pandemic, the Opt Out Letter cites a desire to expand access to care and "free up physicians" as justification for the state of Arizona to permanently "opt-out" of a long-standing Medicare rule that requires that CRNAs be supervised by an anesthesiologist or an operating physician when providing anesthesia services.

The Medicare rule (in place since 1966) requires that if anesthesia is administered by a CRNA in a hospital, ambulatory surgery center, or critical access hospital, the individual must be supervised by a physician (the operating physician or an anesthesiologist) as a condition of the facility's participation in the Medicare and Medicaid programs. The rule allows individual states the option to opt out of this requirement upon the submission of a letter from the state's Governor, but only if the Governor attests to three specific requirements: 1) that the Governor "has consulted with the State Boards of Medicine and Nursing about issues related to access to and the quality of anesthesia services in the state," 2) that following this consultation the Governor has determined that opting out of the 2 supervision rule is "in the best interests of the State's citizens," and 3) that the act of opting-out is "consistent with State law" (42 CFR 416.42, 482.52, and 485.63, see attached Exhibit B for the Federal Register version with preamble and rule text, 66 Fed. Reg. 56762).

I write this letter because as a member of the Arizona Legislature I have concerns with each of the three attestations the Governor made to CMS. These concerns arise both from worries over the safety of patients in the state, but also from the attempted unilateral shift of authority from both the state licensing boards and the Legislature to the Governor's office.

1) Did the Governor "Consult with the State Boards of Medicine and Nursing?"

The federal rule requires that the Governor "consult with the State Boards of Medicine and Nursing" regarding issues related to access to and the quality of anesthesia services in the State. My understanding of the events raises a significant question of whether the required "consultation" occurred.

The Opt Out Letter states that the Governor's office "consulted with the Executive Directors" of the two bodies about this issue – but it makes no mention of any consultation or any form of communication with the Boards themselves.1

While the nature of the communication with the Executive Director of the Board of Nursing is unknown, the Executive Director of the Arizona Medical Board (the "AMB") described the "consultation" as follows:



## Arizona House of Representatives

Phoenix, Arizona 85007

"This issue was one of several topics that I discussed with Trista Guzman Glover, Director,

Board and (sic.) Commissions and Christina Coriery of the Governor's Office during a teleconference on March 20 scheduled to discuss COVID-19 updates. I must admit, I have

no independent recollection of this specific issue."

"Dr. Farmer, Chair of the Arizona Medical Board was not present at this meeting, nor was he or any of the other board members consulted or involved in this discussion."

"I would also like you to note that this matter was not placed on a Board agenda for consideration by members of the Arizona Medical Board. Therefore, you will find no public

record of a discussion of this nature."

Letter from Patricia McSorley, Executive Director, AMB to Courtney Koshar, MD, May 22, 2020(emphasis added), see Exhibit C.

The power to delegate specific duties to state licensing boards and their Executive Directors and to establish the limits of their respective authority is the Legislature's and the Legislature's alone. As a member of the Arizona Legislature I can affirmatively state that the Legislature has specifically not granted authority to the ED of the AMB to represent the position of the full Medical Board on clinical matters in this way.

The Legislature delegated specific authority and duties to the AMB in ARS 32-1403.A., authority that clearly includes protecting the public from the inappropriate practice of medicine and overseeing the standards governing the profession. Similarly, the Legislature delegated specific authority and duties to the Executive Director of the AMB, but the ED's authority is carefully limited, and largely restricted to the administrative duties of the operations of the AMB (see A.R.S. § 32-1405 (duties of ED)). The Legislature has not given the ED of the AMB the authority to act in matters related to access to or the quality of care in Arizona. Despite this clear allocation of authority to the Board itself (and not the ED), the Governor's "consultation" on these matters was limited solely to one brief telephone call with the ED, without any time granted for the ED to consult with the professionals on the AMB. It appears that in this instance the Governor has inadvertently (or purposefully) and unilaterally attempted to modify the Legislature's allocation of statutory authority between professional licensing boards in the state and their Executive Directors.

<sup>1</sup> Significantly, the Opt Out Letter also makes no mention of the Arizona Osteopathic Board, the agency that oversees many osteopathic physicians in the state. I have been informed that no communication with anyone at the AOB took place on this issue (not even the Executive Director). This means none of the 4,000 osteopathic professionals in the state had any input at all into the Governor's decision to opt out of the federal rule requiring physician supervision of CRNAs.

In a similar situation the Arizona Supreme Court has previously ruled that the director of a state agency has no inherent authority to act on behalf of the agency itself, and that an agency may not delegate its core official agency duties to the agency head unless such delegation is approved by the Legislature. Godbey v. Roosevelt School District, 131 Ariz. 13, 638 P2d 235 (Opinion of the Honorable Justice O'Connor, 1981). The Attorney General's office itself has also reached a similar conclusion, opining that an agency cannot delegate authority given it by the legislature. AZ AG Opinion, 195-17.

These considerations are even more important when a professional board is involved, and issues of clinical care are being considered. The Legislature has given the authority on issues of access to and the quality of medical services in the state to the professionals appointed to the Medical Board and the Osteopathic Boards themselves – not their respective Executive Directors. By briefly talking only with the ED and not with even a single appointed member of the AMB, the Governor appears to have given the ED power and authority that the Legislature has not granted nor the AMB delegated. If this is the case, the Governor would seem to have actively removed from the Medical Board its "primary duty" of regulating the practice of medicine in the state and given that duty to the ED.

Further, the Legislature has also designed Arizona's professional licensing boards to be the representatives of the profession as licensed and knowledgeable protectors of the public. The Boards are populated with licensed professionals precisely because they are uniquely qualified to ensure that the interests of the regulated profession are adequately heard and represented and that the safety of the public is protected.

Despite this, in the case of this important determination regarding the access to and the quality of anesthesia care, the Governor relied not on the careful consideration of the professional clinicians on the AMB itself, but on a telephone call with the AMB's ED originally scheduled on a different topic. In doing so, the Governor relied on a brief, unmemorable conversation with an unlicensed individual (a call not subject to Arizona's Open Meeting Law) to be the definitive statement of the professional Board representing all allopathic physicians in the state. When combined with the failure to consult with the Arizona Osteopathic Board this means that not a single physician was consulted prior to attesting to the federal government that opting out of the federal CRNA supervision requirement was "in the best interest of the State's citizens." Again, this circumvention of the Board and its knowledgeable members appears to be an inappropriate usurpation of the power of both the AMB and the legislature by the state executive.

#### 2) Is the Opt-Out "Consistent With State Law?"

The Governor also affirmatively attested to the federal government that opting out of the CMS supervision requirement was "consistent with state law." To say that an action to opt out of a federal rule is "consistent with state law" means that the final result after the opt out must be the same as the then existing law in the state. As the preamble to the federal rule states, if a state opts



# Arizona House of Representatives Phoenix, Arizona 85007

out of the CMS rule the intent is that "CRNAs would be allowed to practice without supervision where State law permits." See preamble to the Opt Out rule, Exhibit B, p. 56765 (emphasis

added). In other words, opting out of the rule is "consistent with state law" only if it results in harmony between the federal rule and state law.

I note that while the Governor points to 17 other states that have opted out of the physician supervision requirement, the state law in every one of those states already permitted CRNAs to practice without supervision. Again – the legislatures in each of these 17 states had previously acted to remove the state requirement that a CRNA must be supervised by a physician. As a result, in each of those states opting-out of the CMS rule (such that no physician supervision was required) resulted in a situation that was consistent with that state's then existing law (no supervision required).

This is the exact opposite of the situation in Arizona.

Here, ARS 32-1634.04 requires that a CRNA administer anesthetics only "under the direction of and in the presence of a physician or surgeon" – a standard essentially the same as supervision (See Bryant v. US, DC AZ, No. CIV 98-1495). Please note that I served in the State Senate when this statute was carefully negotiated and became law in 2017, thus I am well aware that the Legislature wanted to clearly set forth the scope of practice of CRNAs – and the legislative intent was clearly that CRNAs only be able to administer anesthesia under the direction and in the presence of a physician. If the Governor somehow wants CRNAs to practice without the supervision, direction, or outside the presence of a physician both the federal regulation and the State Legislature are clear – he must go through the legislative process to make that change.2 He does not have the authority to make such a change unilaterally or through executive fiat.

My question to your office is therefore whether the action purportedly taken by the Governor's Opt-Out Letter (leaving no supervision requirement) is consistent with existing Arizona state law (ARS 32-1634.04, requiring direction and presence).

3) Does the Opt-Out Letter Modify State Law?

Finally, I ask your office for the related determination of whether the Opt-Out Letter acts to modify Arizona state law in any way.

without clarification from your office or elsewhere this lack of consistency will create significant confusion.

<sup>2</sup> The preamble makes this point clearly, stating that "if governors feel it is in the best interest of their State to allow CRNAs to practice without supervision, they do have the authority to promulgate laws allowing such practice. Preamble, p. 56765, Exhibit B.

As is clear from the discussion of question 2, if the Opt-Out Letter remains in effect the most significant result could be sheer and utter confusion. On the one hand, the Opt-Out Letter purports to opt-out of the federal rule, suggesting that CRNAs require no physician supervision. On the other hand, the Governor presumably does not have authority to unilaterally change Arizona statutes, and the direction and presence requirements in ARS 32-1643.04 remain in place. These two concepts are simply inconsistent with each other, and I am concerned that

Your office has been clear on this point very recently, arguing that "[t]he power to amend or suspend statutes is a core legislative, not an executive, power." Aguila v. Ducey, Amicus Curiae Brief of the Arizona Attorney General, p. 4 and 14. Further, you have also argued that the Governor cannot suddenly act as the Legislature by declaring a state of emergency. Ibid, p. 22.

The Governor's office seems to be similarly confused about the effects of its own action, at times suggesting that the Opt-Out Letter does not change Arizona law, while at the same time the letter itself cites the "heightened demands on our healthcare system" and suggests that this action will "enhance access to care in our rural areas," and "free up physicians for other needed medical services." Both of these cannot be true. It seems clear to me that a letter to CMS regarding a federal rule cannot modify the scope of practice rules the Legislature has put in place, and I anticipate that the professional boards will administer state scope of practice laws accordingly. However, the Governor's own words and unclear intentions have introduced confusion that your office can clarify.

I therefore ask that you determine whether a proper "consultation" with the professional boards occurred, whether the Opt Out Letter is "consistent with state law," and whether it has modified existing Arizona statutes regarding the scope of practice of CRNAs.

Respectfully yours,

Representative Robert Meza

Legislative District 30

## Exhibit A

The "Opt Out" Letter

See Attached



## STATE OF ARIZONA OFFICE OF THE GOVERNOR

**Executive Office** 

Douglas A. Ducey Governor

March 23, 2020

The Honorable Seema Verma, Administrator Centers for Medicare and Medicaid Services Hubert Humphrey Building 200 Independence Avenue, SW Washington, DC 20201

Dear Ms. Verma,

Pursuant to the final rule in the November 13, 2001, Federal Register, Volume 66, Number 219, I am exercising the option available to states and exempting the State of Arizona from the regulation requiring Certified Registered Nurse Anesthetists (CRNAs) be supervised by a physician. As you know, 17 other states have already exercised this option.

This exemption is consistent with Arizona law. Additionally, based on input that I have received from rural hospitals and medical providers, I believe that this exemption will enhance access to care in our rural areas. Moreover, at this time of heightened demands on our healthcare system, this will free up physicians for other needed medical services.

My office has consulted with the Executive Directors of both the Arizona Nursing Board and the Arizona Medical Board about this issue as it relates to both access to care and quality of services and is satisfied that this exemption is in the best interest of patients.

After careful review and consideration, I am confident that this exemption will enhance access to high quality care, provide additional options to our rural hospital, and is in the best interest of the citizens of Arizona.

Please consider this letter to be notification of Arizona's election for state exemption.

Sincerely,

Douglas A. Ducey

Governor

State of Arizona

## Exhibit B

The "Opt Out" Rule (as published in the Federal Register)

See Attached

obligations must submit the output in the form of an electronic file. \* \* \*

Signed at Washington, DC, this 7th day of November, 2001.

#### Charles S. Ciccolella,

Deputy Assistant Secretary, Veterans' Employment and Training Service. [FR Doc. 01–28433 Filed 11–9–01; 8:45 am] BILLING CODE 4510-79-P

## DEPARTMENT OF HEALTH AND HUMAN SERVICES

Centers for Medicare & Medicald Services

42 CFR Part 416, 482, and 485

[CMS-3070-F]

RIN 0938-AK95

Medicare and Medicaid Programs; Hospital Conditions of Participation: Anesthesia Services

AGENCY: Centers for Medicare & Medicaid Services (CMS), HHS. ACTION: Final rule.

SUMMARY: This final rule amends the Anesthesia Services Condition of Participation (CoP) for hospitals, the Surgical Services Condition of **Participation for Critical Access** Hospitals (CAH), and the Surgical Services Condition of Coverage for Ambulatory Surgical Centers (ASCs), and, with its publication, withdraws the January 18, 2001 final rule (66 FR 4674). This final rule maintains the current physician supervision requirement for certified registered nurse anesthetists (CRNAs), unless the Governor of a State, in consultation with the State's Boards of Medicine and Nursing, exercises the option of exemption from this requirement consistent with State law. DATES: The rule published in the

Federal Register on January 18, 2001 (66 FR 4674) was delayed at 66 FR 15352 (March 19, 2001) and was further delayed at 66 FR 27598 (May 18, 2001) is withdrawn as of November 13, 2001. The amendments set forth in this final rule are effective November 13, 2001.

FOR FURTHER INFORMATION CONTACT: Stephanie Dyson, (410) 786–9226. Jeannie Miller, (410) 786–3164.

SUPPLEMENTARY INFORMATION: Copies: To order copies of the Federal Register containing this document, send your request to: New Orders, Superintendent of Documents, P.O. Box 371954, Pittsburgh, PA 15250–7954. Specify the date of the issue requested and enclose a check or money order payable to the

Superintendent of Documents, or enclose your Visa or Master Card number and expiration date. Credit card orders can also be placed by calling the order desk at (202) 512-1800 or by faxing to (202) 512-2250. The cost for each copy is \$9. As an alternative, you can view and photocopy the Federal Register document at most libraries designated as Federal Depository Libraries and at many other public and academic libraries throughout the country that receive the Federal Register. This Federal Register document is also available from the Federal Register online database through GPO access, a service of the U.S. Government Printing Office. The Website address is http:// www.access.gpo.gov/nara/index.html

#### I, Background

#### A. Legislation

Sections 1861(e)(1) through (e)(8) of the Social Security Act (the Act) provide that a hospital participating in the Medicare program must meet certain specified requirements. Section 1861(e)(9) of the Act specifies that a hospital also must meet such other requirements as the Secretary finds necessary in the interest of the health and safety of the hospital's patients. Section 1820 of the Act contains criteria for application for States establishing a Critical Access Hospital, Sections 1832(a)(2)(F)(i) and 1833(i) provide coverage requirements for ASCs. Section 1861(bb) of the Act, provides definitions for certified registered nurse anesthetists (CRNAs) and their services.

#### B. General

On December 19, 1997, we published a proposed rule entitled, "Hospital Conditions of Participation, Provider Agreements and Supplier Approval," (62 FR 66726) in the Federal Register. The CoPs are the requirements that hospitals must meet to participate in the Medicare and Medicaid programs. The CoPs are intended to protect patient health and safety and to ensure that high quality care is provided to all patients. We proposed, among other things, to let State law determine which professionals would be permitted to administer anesthetics, and the level of supervision required for practitioners in each category, recognizing States' traditional domain in establishing professional licensure and scope-ofpractice laws. Policy surrounding the proposal was based on the principle that States traditionally regulate practitioner scope-of-practice, and was also based on the lack of evidence to support maintaining a special Federal

requirement for physician supervision of CRNAs that would have the effect of superseding State requirements. We also stated that a fundamental principle was to facilitate flexibility in how a hospital would meet our performance expectations, and to eliminate structure and process requirements unless there was evidence that they improved desired outcomes for patients.

The final rule was published on January 18, 2001 (66 FR 4674) and was to have been effective March 19, 2001. In accordance with the proposed rule, the January 2001 final rule changed the physician supervision requirement for CRNAs furnishing anesthesia services in hospitals, ASCs, and CAHs. Under that rule. State laws would control which professionals would be permitted to administer anesthesia and the level of supervision required for CRNAs. It did not prohibit, limit, or restrict in any way the practice of medicine by a physician or anesthesiologist. Hospitals, ASCs, and CAHs retained the ability to exercise stricter standards than those required by State law.

On March 19, 2001, the effective date was delayed 60 days in accordance with the memorandum to the President from the Chief of Staff, dated January 20, 2001, and published in the Federal Register (see 66 FR 15352). On May 18, the rule was further delayed for 180 days, until November 14, 2001, in order to explore alternatives for implementation (see 66 FR 27598). In reviewing the January 2001 final rule, we identified two important questions that were not raised and thus not

addressed previously. · One question concerned the States' reliance on Medicare physician supervision requirements in establishing State scope-of-practice laws and monitoring practices. In some cases, State laws and regulations may have been written with the assumption that Medicare would continue its longstanding policy requiring physician supervision of the anesthesia care provided by CRNAs. Eliminating Medicare requirements now could change supervision practices in some States without allowing States to consider their individual situations. In the absence of Federal regulations, we were concerned that States might have promulgated different laws or different

monitoring practices.

• The second question was whether a prospective study or monitoring should be undertaken to assess the impact in those States where CRNAs practice without physician supervision. The literature we reviewed indicated that the anesthesia-related death rate is extremely low, and that the

administration of anesthesia in the United States is safe relative to surgical risk. However, in the absence of clear research evidence it is impossible to definitively document outcomes related to independent CRNA practice.

Both were legitimate implementation questions; thus, in addition to delaying the effective date of the January final rule, we published a new proposed rule on July 5, 2001 (66 FR 35395), which proposed an alternative method for implementing the independent practice proposal in lieu of proposing an immediate removal of the requirement. Our alternative proposal was to—

(1) Establish an exemption from the physician supervision requirement by recognizing a Governor's written request to us attesting that, after consultation with the State's Boards of Medicine and Nursing on issues related to access to and the quality of anesthesia services, and consistent with State law, he or she is aware of the State's right to an exemption from the requirement and has determined that it is in the best interests of the State's citizens to exercise this exemption, and

(2) Have the Agency for Healthcare Research and Quality (AHRQ), with input from HCFA and that of other stakeholders, including anesthesiologists and CRNAs, design and conduct a prospective study or monitoring effort to assess outcomes of care issues relating to CRNA practice and involvement. One approach that we sought comment on was to create a voluntary registry that could prospectively monitor these practices.

The State survey agencies (SAs), in accordance with section 1864 of the Social Security Act (the Act), survey hospitals to assess compliance with the CoPs. The SAs conduct surveys using the instructions in the State Operations Manual (SOM), (Health Care Financing Administration (HCFA) Publication No. 7). The SOM contains the regulatory language of the CoPs as well as interpretive guidelines and survey procedures and probes that elaborate on regulatory intent and give guidance on how to assess provider compliance. Under § 489.10(d), the SAs determine whether hospitals have met the CoPs and report their recommendations to us.

Under the authority of section 1865 of the Act and the regulations at § 488.5, hospitals accredited by the Joint Commission on Accreditation of Healthcare Organizations (JCAHO) or the American Osteopathic Association (AOA) are deemed to meet the requirements in the CoPs, and therefore are not routinely surveyed for compliance by the SAs. C. Recognizing State Laws and Professional Scope of Practice

The Congress has specified which non-physician health professionals may receive separate payment for their professional services (such as CRNAs and nurse practitioners). In addition, the Congress left the function of licensing these health professionals to the States. Medicare recognizes the scope of practice established by the States for these health professionals. This rule establishes a shared commitment to quality care among States, Medicare providers, and us. States are in the best position to assess the evidence and consider data relevant to their own situations (for example, physician access, hospital and patient characteristics and needs of rural areas) about the best way to deliver anesthesia care. Hospitals can always exercise stricter standards than required by State law. We will conduct a review of the effects on the quality of anesthesia care furnished to Medicare beneficiaries resulting from the greater flexibility provided to States and hospitals under this rule, by allowing governors to exercise their ability to opt-out of the supervision requirement.

#### II. Provisions of the Proposed Anesthesia CoP

We proposed several changes to the January 18 final rule that was to have become effective on November 14, 2001. The proposed changes were included in our proposed rule published on July 5, 2001 (66 FR 35395) and affected the physician supervision requirements for certified registered nurse anesthetists furnishing anesthesia services in hospitals (42 CFR 482.52), critical access hospitals (42 CFR 485.639), and ambulatory surgical centers (42 CFR 416.42) that participate in the Medicare and Medicaid programs. Under the final rule, the current physician supervision requirement would be maintained, unless the governor of a State, in consultation with the State's Boards of Medicine and Nursing, exercises the option of exemption from this requirement, consistent with State law. These proposed changes are an integral part of our efforts to improve the quality of care furnished through Federal programs, while at the same time recognizing a State's traditional domain in establishing professional licensure and scope-of-practice laws. It will give States the flexibility to improve access and address safety issues.

We solicited comments on whether a prospective study or monitoring should be undertaken to assess the impact of those states where CRNAs practice without physician supervision, or where physicians practice without the assistance of CRNAs.

## III. Analysis of and Responses to Public Comments

We received over 28,500 comments on the proposed anesthesia requirements. These comments were from hospitals, professional organizations, accrediting bodies, practitioners, and other individuals. Summaries of the public comments received and our responses to those comments are set forth below.

#### A. Outcome Study/Registry

We asked for comments on whether a prospective study or monitoring should be undertaken to assess the impact in those States where CRNAs practice without physician supervision, or where physicians practice without the assistance of CRNAs.

Comment: Commenters were in favor of, and supported our efforts to undertake a prospective anesthesia outcome study. Overwhelmingly, commenters expressed that a study was preferred over a registry, stating that a study would settle many issues with a greater degree of certainty than the registry as a registry would not yield sufficient scientific data. The majority of commenters were opposed to a voluntary registry, stating this method of study carries a heavy bias and would not yield definitive scientific data for use by CMS and the nation's governors. However, there were a large number of commenters that thought a study was unfair, discriminatory (assuming it would exclusively study CRNA practice), expensive, and time consuming. Alternatives were offered such as studying the impact of the removal of the requirement that physicians supervise CRNAs in those States that have opted out of the Federal requirement.

Response: We have chosen not to pursue a registry at this time. Instead, AHRQ will conduct a study of anesthesia outcomes in those States that choose to opt-out of the CRNA supervision requirement compared to those States that have not.

Comment: One commenter questioned the ethics of the proposed study, and asked if patients should be requested to give informed consent for excluding a physician anesthesiologist from their care.

Response: We are not proposing to carry out any independent demonstration, which affects patient choice regarding anesthesia professionals. The study would rely on data collection from practices in use in

the States, according to State law and hospital policy.

#### B. Boards of Medicine and Nursing

In the proposed rule, we proposed that the governor must consult with the State's Board of Medicine and Nursing in determining if it is in the best interest of that particular state to exercise the option of exemption from the physician

supervision requirement.

Comment: Overall the majority of commenters questioned the extent of involvement of the Boards of Medicine and Nursing, and requested clarification and procedures detailing the means by which Boards of Medicine and Nursing act to advise the governor under the rule. Commenters stated that if implemented, this would create an extremely difficult political situation because many governors will not want to be involved in battles between nurses and physicians, or, potentially, battles between nursing and medical boards. Commenters also stated that such a consultation should involve more than a perfunctory communication with the State boards, and said that "ideally," a governor and the State boards should be required to all agree to opt-out, while some commenters suggested the need for governors to obtain concurrence from only the Board of Medicine. In the absence of concurrence, some commenters suggested, at a minimum, the Boards should be required to provide written comments on a governor's petition, which should be available for public inspection. Commenters opposed to the proposed rule, urged CMS to reconsider if there is any useful purpose in the governor consulting with these entities.

Response: The proposed consultation with the Boards of Medicine and Nursing is to ensure appropriate involvement of parties on both sides of the issue. We purposefully were not prescriptive in detailing processes or steps that should be undertaken. In addition, the particular factors that are pertinent in reaching a sound policy decision will invariably vary from State to State (for example, access to anesthesia services in rural areas). We agree governors should be given the discretion and maximum flexibility to decide with whom they should consult, and this regulation does not prevent governors from consulting with others should they find it necessary.

In addition, we realize States have experience in promulgating laws and soliciting opinion of various types from various professional organizations. For example, in 1997, Oregon passed a Law (SB 412–69th Congress) requiring the State Board of Nursing to adopt scope of

practice for CRNAs, and establish procedures for issuing certification of special competency for a CRNA. This law, which allows CRNAs to deliver specified services in hospitals without medical collaboration, and allows CRNAs to deliver specified services in ASCs if no anesthesiologist is available, was a direct result of collaboration and compromise between the Oregon Medical Association, the Oregon Association of Hospitals and Health Systems, the Oregon Association of Nurse Anesthetists, and the Oregon Society of Anesthesiologists. Therefore, we do not agree that CMS should set standards, guidelines, or criteria for a consultation process to be used by any State. We are giving the States flexibility to develop a process that works best for its particular situation and unique needs.

Comment: A few commenters stated that requiring Boards of Medicine's input would place one profession (medicine) in a position to dictate how another profession (nursing) should be regulated. Commenters further argued that requiring Boards of Medicine's input would have obvious "anticompetitive implications," and could encourage behavior that would hinder their ability to practice without physician supervision. Commenters in opposition to the opt-out method stated this is a cumbersome process that, by mandating consultation with the Board of Medicine, allows physicians to "initiate their brand of grass roots politics."

Response: CMS is not asking the governor to allow one profession to make judgements regarding the scope of practice of another. As noted above, the governors are using this consultation to gather information that may or may not be used in making a decision regarding the delivery of anesthesia services. This consultation serves as an opportunity for participants on both sides of the issue to have their opinions, issues and concerns heard, first hand, by the individual or designee responsible for making the decisions regarding whether to opt-out of the Federal supervision requirement.

requirement.

#### C. State Law Determination

The proposed rule gave the governor the ability to exercise the right of exemption from the physician supervision requirement of CRNAs, if it was in the best interest of that particular State and if it was consistent with State law.

Comment: The majority of comments focused on the interpretation of existing States' scope-of-practice laws.
Commenters requested clarification and

the promulgation of documented procedures detailing the means by which State law would be determined, and suggested that CMS provide steps and guidance to accomplish this. They argued that a more specific process should be established for determining whether opting-out is consistent with State law. One commenter suggested revising the regulations text to require the governor to attest that the opt-out is consistent "with all relevant State laws," arguing that in most States, several statutory codes or regulations "issued pursuant thereto" bear on the issue whether a nurse anesthetist may practice with or without supervision by or in collaboration with a physician and are thus germane to the issue of whether opt-out is consistent with State law.

Response: We recognize there is a difference of opinion of those parties on both sides of this issue, regarding what State law is, but we believe the governors are best suited to make determinations in this area. Anesthesiologists have argued that only one State, New Hampshire, allows CRNAs to practice without physician supervision. Anesthesiologists further argue that the American Association of Nurse Anesthetists (AANA) calculated the number of States permitting independent CRNA practice based solely on nursing regulations and ignored the mandate of the "medical acts," hospital regulations, and controlled-substance laws. Conversely, the AANA argues that 39 states do not have a physician "supervision" requirement for CRNAs scope of practice laws or regulations. The AANA further states if one takes into account State hospital licensing laws or regulations, 30 States still do not require physician supervision. They continue by stating if clinical "direction" requirements are considered in addition to supervision, 31 States do not have physician supervision or directions requirements for CRNAs in nursing or medical laws or regulations. And last, taking into account State hospital licensing laws or regulations, 20 States still do not require physician supervision or direction requirements.

Objective interpretation of this issue was provided by a 1998 Journal of the American Medical Association (JAMA) article. In this article, Cooper, Henderson, and Dietrich concluded that 18 States permit CRNAs to practice "independently." (Cooper, Richard A., Henderson, Tim, Dietrich, Craig L., "Roles of Nonphysican Clinicians as Autonomous Providers of Patient Care." JAMA. 1998; 270:795–802, at page 797 in Table 2). The ASA challenged the findings of this article, contending its

figures were incorrect. The authors of this article reasserted (in a letter published at page 511 of the February 10, 1999 issue of JAMA), that their findings are correct. The authors stated in their letter that they used data collection from not only the nonphysician clinician organizations, but also the Health Policy Tracking service at the National Conference of State Legislatures and the Internet Web sites of individual States. It was from these sources, they stated "we have concluded that CRNAs have the authority to practice independent of physician supervision in 18 states.'

Únder this final rule, CRNAs would be allowed to practice without physician supervision where State law permits subject to the governor's attestation. Likewise, CRNAs would have to be supervised by a physician where such oversight is required by State law or hospital policy. It would not allow a CRNA to practice outside the scope of authority granted by State law, nor would it prohibit, limit, or restrict in any way the practice of medicine by a physician or anesthesiologist. We emphasize that if State law establishes a more stringent rule on administration of anesthesia, hospitals would be required to comply with State law. In addition, hospitals can always exercise stricter standards than required by State law. The final rule would not require hospitals under any circumstance, to eliminate physician supervision if they deem this appropriate. Again, we believe that the governor is best suited to determine whether an opt-out is consistent with State law.

Comment: Commenters suggested that we strengthen the requirement by mandating a written opinion of a State attorney general to support any opt-out decision, arguing that determination of the issue of "consistent with State law" will require examination of the nursing code, medical code, various institutional codes, codes for controlled substances, and reconciliation of the terms of each code to the others. These commenters concluded that this is a task "normally" performed by the State attorney general.

Response: States have their own regulatory and administrative structures and rules in place, and we respect the authority of States to meet regional/local needs. State authorities are experienced at regulating the licensing, education, training, and skills of the professionals practicing under their purview, without the burden of prescriptive Federal regulations. The Congress has left this licensure function to States, and Medicare recognizes the scope of

practice for which health professionals are licensed by States. Given this, we believe States have the responsibility for clarifying their laws and seeking opinion, if needed, on definition of terms such as collaboration, direction or the allowance of CRNAs to practice without physician supervison. This one exception to Medicare's standards for deferring to States on health professionals licensure matters, does not require further unnecessary burdensome restrictions such as mandatory solicitation of the attorney general's opinion.

Comment: Commenters requested that CMS provide procedural safeguards to ensure that the State governors, in their exercise of their discretion, would observe existing State laws in regards to physician experision.

physician supervision.

Response: This administration strongly believes in deferring to State authority whenever possible. The proposed strategy strikes an appropriate balance between the equally important goals of maintaining patient safety and encouraging state innovation and flexibility, especially in areas where States have historically had a strong role. We are not restricting or limiting the legislative or regulatory process at a State level. If governors feel it is in the best interest of their State to allow CRNAs to practice without supervision, they do have the authority to promulgate laws allowing such practice.

#### E. Governors' Authority to "Opt-out"

The proposed rule would give governors the ability to exercise the option of exemption from the requirement of physician supervision of CRNAs.

Comment: A number of commenters who do not support the July 5, 2001 proposed rule remain opposed to the governors' opt-out authority, stating they do not believe safety standards should differ from State to State. These commenters argue that if governors are allowed to opt out, there will be differences and disparities among the various States, resulting in inequality of care across the country. As a result, they stated that Medicare beneficiaries would lose an important Federal guarantee for minimum standards of anesthesia care, and instead would be subjected to a variety of State laws. Some of these commenters stated that they accepted the idea that this is a compromise between Federal safety-oriented regulations and the protection of States' rights, but acceptable only if accompanied by stringent regulations guiding this process.

Response: This rule establishes a shared commitment to quality care

among us, the States, and Medicare providers. The final rule broadens the overall flexibility of States by permitting individuals and authorities closer to patient care delivery to make decisions about the best way to deliver health care services. States are in the best position to assess the evidence and consider data relevant to their own situations (for example, physician access, hospital and patient characteristics and needs of rural areas) about the best way to deliver anesthesia care. It will effectively provide greater discretion to State authorities that are experienced at regulating the licensing, education, training, and skills of the professionals practicing under their purview, without the burden associated with duplicative regulatory oversight. Allowing States to make determinations about health care professional standards of practice, and hospitals to make decisions regarding the delivery of care, assures that those closest to, and who know the most about, the health care delivery system are accountable for the outcomes of that care.

Comment: Although commenters believe States should not be able to optout, it was strongly suggested that CMS strengthen the regulation text and provide stringent provisions, which should include "procedural safeguards" to assure that the rules' opt-out conditions are strictly satisfied. Commenters believed this process is flawed and needs to be fine-tuned and clarified in order to be workable in a practical way. Commenters in support of the July 5, 2001 proposed rule, supported the concept of a governor's right to opt-out of the physician supervision requirement, but only under what was described as the "limiting conditions" of the proposed rule. Those commenters objecting to the opt-out stated that the decision would be arbitrary, and that governors would succumb to political pressure. Questions were raised such as, "can a governor opt-out for a single hospital or surgical center, or class of institutions?"

Response: In the proposed rule, we stated the governor was best able to make a determination of need and safety for his/her particular State. Further, we believe a Federal regulation permitting opt-out for particular classes of institutions or particular facilities would be confusing, and therefore we are not creating a cumbersome process of only allowing specific hospitals or classes of institutions on the Federal level. However, this does not prevent the governor from requesting an opt-out on behalf of such facilities at the State level. This regulation does not and should not impede the State's ability to

create laws and/or regulations that fit its needs. Oregon, for example, has a law that allows CRNAs to practice without physician collaboration in hospitals, and requires collaboration with physicians in ASCs, but will allow independent practice in this setting if a physician is not available. We understand that States are unique and have different needs and priorities, and we are giving those closest to that care the ability to make appropriate decisions.

Comment: It was suggested that CMS create uniform criteria for determining whether opting-out is in "the best interest of the State's citizens."
Commenters feared that without set criteria, such determinations would be "whimsical," and not based on objective findings of fact. Commenters suggested using criteria such as permitting opt out when it would—

(1) Materially improve patient access to anesthesia services, or when patient access to anesthesia is quantitatively improved, and

(2) Not materially decrease the quality of anesthesia services and patient care in a State, or quality of anesthesia services and patient outcomes are not quantitatively decreased.

Others argued the governors must determine that there is an "unusual situation" where physicians may not be available to provide the necessary supervision.

Response: We are not categorizing specific situations or instances by which the governor has the ability to opt out. As mentioned in the proposed rule, the governor is acting in the best interest of his/her State, within the parameters of State law, and with consideration for patient safety.

Comment: Commenters opposed to the opt-out alternative argue that Governors are poorly equipped to review the literature and make scientifically valid conclusions. Some commenters suggested that allowing States to make their own decisions would result in inconsistency among States and that the Federal Government can best make a single decision for the nation, while others stated governors should be allowed to exercise exceptions that are narrowly tailored to address specific State needs and circumstances.

Response: Our fundamental findings have not changed, as we have stated earlier. Our policy surrounding the January 2001 final rule was based on the principle that States traditionally regulate practitioners' scope-of-practice. This final rule judiciously maintains the current physician supervision requirement as sought by some, yet

permits States to opt-out of the requirement if desired, a change to the existing requirement that is consistent with the position of those seeking deference to State law and regulation. It is not unusual to find differences in State law. States make decisions based upon their unique needs and specifications.

Comment: Some commenters suggested the need for CMS to develop and implement a specific process relating to the opt-out. Commenters suggested there needs to be a better understanding of the steps a governor must take prior to opting-out. However, these commenters did not believe further prescriptive Federal regulation is necessary, just clarification. For example, commenters questioned if the governor will have to provide a notice for public inspection, and observe a waiting period of up to 60 days after making this determination, arguing that some additional processes should be required, such as a notice in the Federal Register, for adequate public input, and to facilitate a transition to opt-out status. Commenters argued that without these requirements, the potential exists for gubernatorial action without the benefit of input by Medicare and Medicaid beneficiaries, providers, and other interested citizens. One commenter cited proposed changes in statewide methods and standards for setting Medicaid payment rates to be used as a precedent, stating that there is precedent for notice and opportunity to comment. Other suggestions were to require a governor to provide appropriate notice to a State's residents prior to submitting a request to opt-out, and to hold at least one public hearing on the matter. In short, commenters wanted the Federal Government to ensure the governor's decision is made in a public forum. They also wished to have an adequate amount of time for facility and providers to prepare. In contrast, a few commenters believed that no further details need to be included in the regulation as it would only increase the paperwork burden for the hospital, and not guarantee

improved quality of patient care. Response: It is not the role of the Federal Government to prescribe how State law and practice decisions are articulated to State residents. We do not want to apply unnecessary multiple standards when the overarching principle is that the governor has the authority to act according to his or her assessment of the needs and safety of the citizens of that particular State. We recognize that States need to establish a realistic workable process to notify their citizens, public and health care

providers of change in scope-of-practice. However, we are opposed to incorporating stringent guidelines that could possibly make this a cumbersome, burdensome process. States currently have mechanisms and administrative rules in place for public notification such as hearings, notices, executive orders, statement of needs, notice of periodic review of rules, and notice of proposed rulemaking, that can be applied to this situation.

Comment: If the opt-out process is adopted, the gubernatorial attestation process should be simple, and not involve burdensome administrative requirements or roadblocks.

Response: We agree. The governor's letter to the Administrator of CMS will be accepted on face value, with no independent CMS scrutiny or analysis of the governors' underlying rationale.

Comment: Commenters emphasized this exemption would establish an unusual situation where a Medicare CoP would not apply to all participating hospitals nationwide. Commenters further questioned if this proposal was consistent with the intent of Congress as expressed in Section 1861(e)(9) of the Social Security Act (the Act), stating it would give the governor absolute veto power of existing State laws.

Response: First, surgery and anesthesia services are optional services for hospitals, so anesthesia CoP does not apply to all hospitals, only those that offer these services. Second, this rule does not change the requirement that hospitals must have physicians available at all times and that all Medicare patients are under the care of a physician as defined in Section 1861(r) of the Act. Therefore, the patient's medical and/or surgical care continues to be the responsibility of his or her assigned physician.

or her assigned physician. Comment: Many commenters told us they were adamantly opposed to the proposed standard permitting a withdrawal of the opt-out at any time. Commenters argued the ability of a governor to rescind a previously granted opt-out at any time would leave the State's hospitals, ASCs, CAHs, providers, healthcare workers and patients in constant turmoil and uncertainty. Commenters stated this could perpetually put hospitals in limbo concerning CRNA supervision requirements, and also questioned CMS's ability to validate compliance with such a system. Commenters further argued that other issues need to be considered, such as potential study or monitoring efforts being undermined, or constant pressure from State medical and anesthesiologist societies. It was suggested, that once opt-outs were

granted, the opt-outs stay in place, and that any subsequent action be pursued through the States' existing state legislative/and or regulatory process. Alternatively, it was suggested that once opt-out were granted, it be required to stay in place for at least a year before it could be withdrawn at a governor's request.

Response: We agree that citizens and the health care community should be kept abreast of such changes. As stated earlier, States already have administrative rules in place governing public notification, and we are not imposing prescriptive burdensome guidelines or interfering with State authority in this area. Since this rule permits governors to opt-out of the Federal supervision requirement at any time, we believe governors should be able to rescind the opt-out at their decision.

Comment: One commenter stated their State (Oregon) is seeking a more permanent solution, like the one published in the January 18, 2001 final rule. The commenter stated that the optout method of the July 5, 2001 proposed rule would be cumbersome and redundant as the State has a "CRNA Practice Act" (which allows hospitals to utilize CRNA services with or without physician supervision, in hospitals), signed into law in 1997, and includes consultation with the Boards of Medicine and Nursing as well as the Hospital Association and other stakeholders.

Response: Oregon and any other States that have such laws should experience decreased burden associated with this final rule. The 1997 Oregon law encompassed some of the same processes outlined in this final rule (for example, consultation with professional organizations, and the ability for CRNAs to practice independently in hospitals, after consideration of patient safety and benefits to its citizens). We applaud the past efforts in Oregon, and believe the State will continue to make prudent decisions regarding the delivery of anesthesia services that are in the best interest of the citizens of the State.

#### F. Waivers

Comment: Deferring to State law and reverting to the January 18, 2001 final rule would be the wisest course and the best public policy decision. If CMS does not revert back to the January 18, 2001 final rule, then it should provide automatic waivers for all States that do not require physician supervision of CRNA, and consider a scientifically-valid study, or monitoring effort in such States. Commenters stated this is a far better approach than the proposed opt-

out/exemption process. Commenters argued this proposed rule politicizes the supervision issue, and makes it much more difficult to produce a pool of States with no Federal supervision requirement that could be studied. Commenters also requested this automatic waiver for those States that remove their supervision requirements subsequent to the group of States initially granted automatic waivers,

Response: There is no evidence to suggest that governors in States with current laws and practices allowing unsupervised CRNA practice would not opt-out of the Federal supervision requirement.

#### G. Access

Comment: Commenters in support of the proposed rule, stated that rural access should not be considered a valid argument in removing physician supervision, stating this argument does not supercede patient safety, which can only be provided through physician supervision.

Response: We are sensitive to the issue of access of anesthesia services for beneficiaries. This rule will give States the flexibility to improve access in states that consider this an important issue. Regarding patient safety, this final rule is consistent with our efforts to improve the quality of care furnished through Federal programs, while at the same time recognizing States' traditional domain in establishing professional licensure and scope-of-practice laws.

#### H. Utilization of Anesthesiologist Assistants

Comment: A commenter questioned the increasing utilization of anesthesiologist assistants (AAs), and wanted clarification of a method to study outcomes related to their services. Commenters pointed out that anesthesiologists are beginning to employ AAs who have 2 years or less of post high school training, and question if this decision is based on safety.

Response: This regulation is not meant to change the scope-of-practice of AAs or the manner in which they function, nor does this regulation seek authority to allow AAs to practice without physician supervision. This concern is out of the scope of this regulation.

#### IV. Provisions of the Final Rule

This final rule implements changes suggested in our July 5, 2001 proposed rule (66 FR 35395) and clarifies several issues concerning the administration of anesthesia about which we solicited comments in the proposed rule. These

changes affect the physician supervision requirements for certified registered nurse anesthetists furnishing anesthesia services in hospitals (42 CFR 482.52), critical access hospitals (42 CFR 485.639), and ambulatory surgical centers (42 CFR 416.42) that participate in the Medicare and Medicaid programs. Under this final rule, the current physician supervision requirement will be maintained, unless the governor of a State, in consultation with the State's Boards of Medicine and Nursing, exercises the option of exemption from this requirement, consistent with State law. We believe these changes will improve the quality of care furnished through Federal programs, while recognizing the States' traditional domain in establishing professional licensure and scope-of-practice laws.

#### V. Collection of Information Requirements

This document does not impose information collection and recordkeeping requirements. Consequently, it need not be reviewed by the Office of Management and Budget under the authority of the Paperwork Reduction Act of 1995.

#### VI. Waiver of the 30-Day Delay of Recission Effective Date

In accordance with Section 553(d) of the Administrative Procedure Act (5 U.S.C. Section 553(d)), final rules ordinarily are not effective until at least 30 days after their publication in the Federal Register. This 30-day delay in effective date can be waived, however, if an agency finds for good cause that the delay is impracticable, unnecessary, or contrary to the public interest, and the agency incorporates a statement of the finding and its reasons in the rule issued.

On July 5, 2001, we proposed changes to the final rule on CRNA practice published on January 18, 2001, which was to become effective November 14. 2001. We find good cause to waive the 30-day delay in the effective date of the provision in this rule rescinding the January 18, 2001 final rule. Failure to waive the delay in effective date would create an anomalous situation in which the provisions of the January 18, 2001 final rule would be in effect for only a few days before being explicitly amended on the effective date of today's final rule. The rescission is an integral operational part of this final rule. A delay in the effective date for the rescission would be impractical to administer because facility guidance and quality monitoring are not designed to accommodate rapid changes in applicable standards. Therefore, we find that a 30-day delay in the effective date of the rescission is impracticable, unnecessary, and contrary to the public interest.

#### VII. Regulatory Impact Analysis

#### A. Overall Impact

We have examined the impacts of this rule as required by Executive Order 12866 and the Regulatory Flexibility Act (RFA) (Public Law 96-354). Executive Order 12866 directs agencies to assess all costs and benefits of available regulatory alternatives and, if regulation is necessary, to select regulatory approaches that maximize net benefits (including potential economic, environmental, public health and safety effects, distributive impacts, and equity): A regulatory impact analysis (RIA) must be prepared for major rules with economically significant effects (\$100 million or more annually). This rule is not considered to have a significant economic impact on hospitals and, therefore, is not considered a major rule. There are no requirements for hospitals, CAHs, and ASCs to initiate new processes of care, reporting, or to increase the amount of time spent on providing or documenting patient care services. This proposed rule would provide hospitals, CAHs, and ASCs with more flexibility in how they provide quality anesthesia services, and encourage implementation of the best

practice protocols.

The RFA requires agencies to analyze options for regulatory relief of small entities. For purposes of the RFA, small entities include small businesses, nonprofit organizations, and small governmental jurisdictions. Most hospitals and most other providers and suppliers are small entities, either by nonprofit status or by having annual receipts of \$5 million to \$25 million or less annually (65 FR 69432). For purposes of the RFA, all non-profit hospitals, CAHs, and other hospitals with revenues of \$25 million or less annually are considered to be small entities. Ambulatory surgical centers with revenues of \$7.5 million or less annually are also considered to be small entities. Individuals and States are not included in the definition of small entities. In addition, section 1102(b) of the Act requires us to prepare a regulatory impact analysis if a rule may have a significant impact on the operations of a substantial number of small rural hospitals. This analysis must conform to the provisions of section 603 of the RFA. For purposes of section 1102(b) of the Act, we define a small rural hospital as a hospital that is located outside of a Metropolitan

Statistical Area and has fewer than 100 beds.

We are not preparing analyses for either the RFA or section 1102(b) of the Act because we have determined, and we certify, that this rule will not have a significant economic impact on a substantial number of small entities or a significant impact on the operations of a substantial number of small rural hospitals.

Section 202 of the Unfunded Mandates Reform Act of 1995 also requires that agencies assess anticipated costs and benefits before issuing any rule that may result in an expenditure in any one year by State, local, or tribal governments, in the aggregate, or by the private sector, that exceeds the inflation-adjusted threshold of \$110 million. This rule places no additional costs for implementation on the governments mentioned. It will allow the governors, through a letter to us, to opt-out of the physician supervision requirement of CRNAs and allow the CRNAs to practice independently where State law permits. If a letter to opt-out is submitted, we estimate each State will bear an additional burden of 4 hours for consultation and administrative preparation of the letter. This change is consistent with our policy of respecting State control and oversight of health care professions by deferring to State laws to regulate professional practice.

Executive Order 13132 establishes certain requirements that an agency must meet when it promulgates a proposed rule (and subsequent final rule) that imposes substantial direct compliance costs on State and local governments, preempts State law, or otherwise has Federalism implications. We have examined this proposed rule and have determined that this rule will not have a negative impact on the rights, rules, and responsibilities of State, local, or tribal governments.

In accordance with the provisions of Executive Order 12866, this final rule was reviewed by the Office of Management and Budget.

#### List of Subjects

#### 42 CFR Part 416

Health facilities, Kidney diseases, Medicare, Reporting and recordkeeping requirements.

#### 42 CFR Part 482

Grant programs-health, Health facilities, Medicaid, Medicare, Reporting and recordkeeping requirements.

42 CFR Part 485

Grant programs-health, Health facilities, Medicaid, Medicare, Reporting and recordkeeping requirements.

For the reasons set forth in the preamble, the Centers for Medicare & Medicaid Services withdraws the rule amending 42 CFR chapter IV published in the Federal Register on January 18, 2001 (66 FR 4674) and amends 42 chapter IV as follows:

## PART 416-AMBULATORY SURGICAL SERVICES

1. The authority citation for part 416 continues to read as follows:

Authority: Secs. 1102 and 1871 of the Social Security Act (42 U.S.C. 1302 and 1395hh).

2. In § 416.42, revise paragraph (b), and add a new paragraph (d) to read as follows:

## § 416.42 Condition for coverage—Surgical services.

(b) Standard: Administration of anesthesia. Anesthetics must be administered by only—

(1) A qualified anesthesiologist; or

(2) A physician qualified to administer anesthesia, a certified registered nurse anesthetist (CRNA) or an anesthesiologist's assistant as defined in § 410.69(b) of this chapter, or a supervised trainee in an approved educational program. In those cases in which a non-physician administers the anesthesia, unless exempted in accordance with paragraph (d) of this section, the anesthetist must be under the supervision of the operating physician, and in the case of an anesthesiologist's assistant, under the supervision of an anesthesiologist.

(d) Standard: State exemption. (1) An ASC may be exempted from the requirement for physician supervision of CRNAs as described in paragraph (b)(2) of this section, if the State in which the ASC is located submits a letter to CMS signed by the Governor, following consultation with the State's Boards of Medicine and Nursing, requesting exemption from physician supervision of CRNAs. The letter from the Governor must attest that he or she has consulted with State Boards of Medicine and Nursing about issues related to access to and the quality of anesthesia services in the State and has concluded that it is in the best interests of the State's citizens to opt-out of the current physician supervision

requirement, and that the opt-out is consistent with State law.

(2) The request for exemption and recognition of State laws, and the withdrawal of the request may be submitted at any time, and are effective upon submission.

## PART 482—CONDITIONS OF PARTICIPATION FOR HOSPITALS

1. The authority citation for part 482 continues to read as follows:

Authority: Secs. 1102 and 1871 of the Social Security Act (42 U.S.C. 1302 and 1395hh), unless otherwise noted.

2. In § 482.52, revise paragraph (a), and add a new paragraph (c) to read as follows:

## § 482.52 Condition of participation: Anesthesia services.

\* \* \* \*

- (a) Standard: Organization and staffing. The organization of anesthesia services must be appropriate to the scope of the services offered. Anesthesia must be administered only by—
  - A qualified anesthesiologist;

(2) A doctor of medicine or osteopathy (other than an anesthesiologist);

(3) A dentist, oral surgeon, or podiatrist who is qualified to administer anesthesia under State law;

(4) A certified registered nurse anesthetist (CRNA), as defined in § 410.69(b) of this chapter, who, unless exempted in accordance with paragraph (c)of this section, is under the supervision of the operating practitioner or of an anesthesiologist who is immediately available if needed; or

(5) An anesthesiologist's assistant, as defined in § 410.69(b) of this chapter, who is under the supervision of an anesthesiologist who is immediately

available if needed.

(c) Standard: State exemption. (1) A hospital may be exempted from the requirement for physician supervision of CRNAs as described in paragraph (a)(4) of this section, if the State in which the hospital is located submits a letter to CMS signed by the Governor. following consultation with the State's Boards of Medicine and Nursing, requesting exemption from physician supervision of CRNAs. The letter from the Governor must attest that he or she has consulted with State Boards of Medicine and Nursing about issues related to access to and the quality of anesthesia services in the State and has concluded that it is in the best interests of the State's citizens to opt-out of the current physician supervision

requirement, and that the opt-out is consistent with State law.

(2) The request for exemption and recognition of State laws, and the withdrawal of the request may be submitted at any time, and are effective upon submission.

#### PART 485—CONDITIONS OF PARTICIPATION: SPECIALIZED PROVIDERS

The authority citation for part 485 continues to read as follows:

Authority: Secs. 1102 and 1871 of the Social Security Act (42 U.S.C. 1302 and 1395 (hh)).

2. In § 485.639, paragraph (c) is revised and new paragraph (e) is added to read as follows:

## § 485.639 Condition of participation: Surgical services.

\* \* \* \*

(c) Administration of anesthesia. The CAH designates the person who is allowed to administer anesthesia to CAH patients in accordance with its approved policies and procedures and with State scope-of-practice laws.

(1) Anesthesia must be administered

by only—

(i) A qualified anesthesiologist;

(ii) A doctor of medicine or osteopathy other than an anesthesiologist; including an osteopathic practitioner recognized under section 1101(a)(7) of the Act;

 (iii) A doctor of dental surgery or dental medicine;

(iv) A doctor of podiatric medicine;

(v) A certified registered nurse anesthetist (CRNA), as defined in § 410.69(b) of this chapter;

(vi) An anesthesiologist's assistant, as defined in § 410.69(b) of this chapter; or

(vii) A supervised trainee in an approved educational program, as described in §§ 413.85 or 413.86 of this chapter.

(2) In those cases in which a CRNA administers the anesthesia, the anesthetist must be under the supervision of the operating practitioner except as provided in paragraph (e) of this section. An anesthesiologist's assistant who administers anesthesia must be under the supervision of an anesthesiologist.

(e) Standard: State exemption.

(1) A CAH may be exempted from the requirement for physician supervision of CRNAs as described in paragraph (c)(2) of this section, if the State in which the CAH is located submits a letter to CMS signed by the Governor, following consultation with the State's

Boards of Medicine and Nursing, requesting exemption from physician supervision for CRNAs. The letter from the Governor must attest that he or she has consulted with the State Boards of Medicine and Nursing about issues related to access to and the quality of anesthesia services in the State and has concluded that it is in the best interests of the State's citizens to opt-out of the current physician supervision requirement, and that the opt-out is consistent with State law.

(2)The request for exemption and recognition of State laws and the withdrawal of the request may be submitted at any time, and are effective

upon submission.

(Catalog of Federal Domestic Assistance Program No. 93.778, Medical Assistance Program)

(Catalog of Federal Domestic Assistance Program No. 93.773, Medicare—Hospital Insurance; and Program No. 93.774, Medicare—Supplementary Medical Insurance Program)

Dated: October 11, 2001.

#### Thomas A. Scully,

Administrator, Centers for Medicare & Medicaid Services.

Approved: October 19, 2001.

#### Tommy G. Thompson,

Secretary.

[FR Doc. 01-28439 Filed 11-9-01; 8:45 am] BILLING CODE 4120-01-P

## FEDERAL EMERGENCY MANAGEMENT AGENCY

#### 44 CFR Part 65

#### Changes in Flood Elevation Determinations

AGENCY: Federal Emergency Management Agency (FEMA).

ACTION: Final rule.

SUMMARY: Modified Base (1% annual chance) Flood Elevations (BFEs) are finalized for the communities listed below. These modified elevations will be used to calculate flood insurance premium rates for new buildings and their contents.

EFFECTIVE DATES: The effective dates for these modified BFEs are indicated on the following table and revise the Flood Insurance Rate Map(s) in effect for each listed community prior to this date.

ADDRESSES: The modified BFEs for each community are available for inspection at the office of the Chief Executive Officer of each community. The respective addresses are listed in the following table.

FOR FURTHER INFORMATION CONTACT: Matthew B. Miller, P.E., Chief, Hazards

### Exhibit C

AMB Letter, May 22, 2020

See Attached



#### Arizona Medical Board

1740 W. Adams, Suite 4000 • Phoenix, AZ 85007
Telephone: 480-551-2700 • Toll Free: 877-255-2212 • Fax: 480-551-2704
Website: www.azmd.gov • E-Mall; questions@azmd.gov

May 22, 2020

Courtney Koshar, MD President Arizona Society of Anesthesiologists 2401 W. Peoria Ave., Ste. 130 Phoenix, AZ 85029

Dear Dr. Koshar:

This letter is in response to the request you made to the Arizona Medical Board at its meeting on May 7 and followed up with in a letter of May 8 asking for a statement about the nature of the discussion with the Governor's Office prior to Governor Ducey sending the March 23 notice to the Centers for Medicare and Medicaid Services (CMS) opting out of the requirement that CNRAs be supervised by a physician in order to receive payment from CMS.

This issue was one of several topics that I discussed with Trista Guzman Glover, Director, Board and Commissions and Christina Corieri of the Governor's Office during a teleconference on March 20 scheduled to discuss COVID -19 updates. I must admit, I have no independent recollection of this specific issue. In an effort to refresh my recollection and clarify the situation, I personally reviewed the meeting notes taken by Ms. Glover contemporaneously during the teleconference on March 20th. Ms. Glover's notes indicate that among other things the "Opt Out" for NPs was discussed with me at this meeting as a means of increasing available providers during the State of Emergency and allowing for reimbursement from CMS.

While I unfortunately do not have an independent recollection of this aspect of the discussion, I have no reason to doubt the veracity of the contemporaneous notes. It should be noted that during this time frame, I had numerous discussions with the Governor's Office on a wide range of topics related to the COVID-19 State of Emergency as we worked to increase the number of available healthcare providers in the State of Arizona. Dr. Farmer, Chair of the Arizona Medical Board was not present at this meeting, nor was he or any of the other board members consulted or involved in this discussion.

I would also like you to note that this matter was not placed on a Board agenda for consideration by members of the Arizona Medical Board. Therefore, you will find no public record of a discussion of this nature.

Thank you for your inquiry and I hope this letter clarifies the issues you are concerned about.

Very truly yours,

Patricia McSorley

**Executive Director** 

Arizona Medial Board